

Guidance on take-home naloxone distribution and use by community overdose responders in Canada

Max Ferguson MPH MSN, Katherine Rittenbach PhD, Pamela Leece MD MSc, Alison Adams MPH, Fariyah Ali PhD, Tara Elton-Marshall PhD, Charlene Burmeister, Thomas D. Brothers MD, Andrea Medley MPH, Paul Choisil, Carol Strike PhD, Justin Ng, Diane L. Lorenzetti PhD, Kat Gallant MPP, Jane A. Buxton MBBS MHSc; for the Naloxone Guidance Development Group

■ Cite as: *CMAJ* 2023 August 28;195:E1112-23. doi: 10.1503/cmaj.230128

Background: The increasing toxicity of opioids in the unregulated drug market has led to escalating numbers of overdoses in Canada and worldwide; take-home naloxone (THN) is an evidence-based intervention that distributes kits containing naloxone to people in the community who may witness an overdose. The purpose of this guidance is to provide policy recommendations for territorial, provincial and federal THN programs, using evidence from scientific and grey literature and community evidence that reflects 11 years of THN distribution in Canada.

Methods: The Naloxone Guidance Development Group — a multidisciplinary team including people with lived and living experience and expertise of drug use — used the Appraisal of Guidelines for Research & Evaluation (AGREE II) instrument to inform development of

this guidance. We considered published evidence identified through systematic reviews of all literature types, along with community evidence and expertise, to generate recommendations between December 2021 and September 2022. We solicited feedback on preliminary recommendations through an External Review Committee and a public input process. The project was funded by the Canadian Institutes of Health Research through the Canadian Research Initiative in Substance Misuse. We used the Guideline International Network principles for managing competing interests.

Recommendations: Existing evidence from the literature on THN was of low quality. We incorporated evidence from scientific and grey literature, and community expertise to develop our recommendations. These were in 3 areas:

routes of naloxone administration, THN kit contents and overdose response. Take-home naloxone programs should offer the choice of both intramuscular and intranasal formulations of naloxone in THN kits. Recommended kit contents include naloxone, a naloxone delivery device, personal protective equipment, instructions and a carrying case. Trained community overdose responders should prioritize rescue breathing in the case of respiratory depression, and conventional cardiopulmonary resuscitation in the case of cardiac arrest, among other interventions.

Interpretation: This guidance development project provides direction for THN programs in Canada in the context of limited published evidence, with recommendations developed in collaboration with diverse stakeholders.

Opioids relieve pain and cause euphoria by binding to μ -opioid receptors in the brain. If someone takes a higher dose of illegal or prescription opioids than their body can tolerate, they may experience opioid overdose. During opioid overdose, respiration is depressed, which may lead to cardiac arrest, failure of other organs and death from hypoxemia and hypercapnia.¹ The increasing toxicity of opioids in the unregulated (illegal or illicit) drug market has caused an escalating number of overdoses in Canada and worldwide.^{2,3}

Naloxone is a μ -opioid antagonist that can temporarily reverse respiratory depression related to opioid overdose.¹ Naloxone cannot

reverse overdose symptoms caused by classes of drugs other than opioids, such as stimulants or benzodiazepines, which complicates response in the event of a polysubstance overdose.¹

Take-home naloxone (THN) programs in Canada are implemented on a territorial, provincial or federal level and provide kits containing the medication naloxone to THN sites that distribute these kits free of charge and without need for a prescription (see Box 1 for definitions).⁵ These sites provide kits that contain naloxone as well as tools to safely administer the medication, to people who may witness an overdose. Naloxone is also available for purchase outside of THN programs.^{5,8}

Box 1: Definitions

Community overdose responder: Although some literature on take-home naloxone (THN) refers to “lay people,” we opted to use “community overdose responders,” as many people using THN programs have substantial expertise responding to overdose.¹ For the purposes of this guidance, a community overdose responder is someone responding to overdose outside of health care or overdose prevention site settings. Although community responders are not exclusively people who use drugs, people who use drugs comprise a substantial proportion of those who respond to overdoses.⁴ Some harm reduction workers and health care providers carry THN kits to respond to overdose outside of their professional roles and would be considered community overdose responders in that context.

Distribution site: An organization supported by a THN program that provides THN kits to community overdose responders. These sites can be based in different settings, such as community harm reduction organizations, social service organizations, health centres, community pharmacies and health care settings (e.g., hospital and emergency departments, correctional facilities, treatment and rehabilitation centres, fire and police branches, and St. John Ambulance branches).⁵

People with lived and living experience and expertise: In this article, when we discuss people with lived and living experience and expertise, we are referring to those with self-identified experience of drug use. We use the term “people with lived and living experience and expertise” in recognition of the diversity of ways that people identify and the expertise of lived experience.⁶

Take-home naloxone programs: In Canada, THN programs are administered by the provinces, territories and federal government, and provide naloxone kits and policy direction to distribution sites within their jurisdiction.^{5,7} Federal programs that distribute THN include the Non-Insured Health Benefits Program (which provides coverage to some status First Nations or Inuit people), Correctional Service Canada (which provides coverage to people being released into the community after federal incarceration), Veterans Affairs Canada and the Canadian Armed Forces.^{5,7}

Evidence on THN programs shows that the public health intervention is effective at reducing opioid-associated mortality.⁹ Naloxone is frequently administered in the health care context, but this guidance for policy is specific to THN programs and the use of naloxone in the community setting by community overdose responders (see Box 1 for definition).

Between 2012 and 2017, all Canadian provinces and territories launched publicly funded THN programs to address the opioid toxicity crisis.⁵ Advocacy from people who use drugs drove the development of THN programs; in the context of inadequate health policy or health systems structures in Canada before the development of these programs, advocates illegally imported naloxone from the United States.¹⁰ People who use drugs are currently the main group to use THN kits to reverse overdoses.⁴

Although THN kits are available across the country, without prescription and at no cost to the recipient, Canadian provinces and territories developed THN programs independently. As there is no national guidance, each province and territory has different distribution systems, recommendations on overdose response, and naloxone formulations available, which can cause confusion and distress among end users.⁵

Our guidance development process identified questions important to THN programs, synthesized evidence and generated recommendations in collaboration with a Naloxone Guidance Development Group. The group consisted of people with lived and living experience and expertise of drug use and response to overdose (see Box 1 for definition), front-line overdose response and harm reduction workers, public health professionals, clinicians and academics with expertise in harm reduction from across Canada.

The aim of our project was to generate national Canadian policy guidance for territorial, provincial and federal programs distributing THN kits for use in the community by community overdose responders. The full report is available in Appendix 1 (available at www.cmaj.ca/lookup/doi/10.1503/cmaj.230128/tab-related-content) and will be posted online at <https://crism.ca/naloxone-distribution/>.

Scope

The purpose of this guidance is to provide policy recommendations for territorial, provincial and federal THN programs, which support THN sites in distributing naloxone kits to community overdose responders. Our aim was to address issues of national scope and support standardized practice across Canadian provinces and territories. This project synthesizes existing evidence and expert consensus relevant to THN programs that support community overdose responders outside of health care settings (see Box 1 for definitions).

The intended target audience of this guidance for policy is those involved in developing, funding or administering THN programs. The guidance may be of interest to distribution sites, harm reduction organizations, community overdose responders, harm reduction workers, public health professionals and clinicians. The guidance may also be useful for those developing programs internationally.

This guidance does not address how to train community responders to use naloxone or how programs should be monitored and evaluated.

Recommendations

Based on an engagement process in which we selected priority topics with stakeholders, we developed 3 recommendations on routes of naloxone administration, THN kit contents and overdose response. Box 2 provides more information on grading of recommendations and Table 1 summarizes the recommendations.

The recommendations are based on factors such as values and preferences, benefits and harms, taken from the published and grey literature and from community evidence. Community evidence was generated from the reported observations and experiences¹³ of people with lived and living experience and expertise who participated in the Naloxone Guidance Development Group. More details are available in Appendix 2 (www.cmaj.ca/lookup/doi/10.1503/cmaj.230128/tab-related-content).

Box 2: Grading of recommendations

We graded recommendations according to the Grading of Recommendations Assessment, Development and Evaluation (GRADE) framework and determined them to be either strong or conditional.¹¹ The strength of recommendations was based on the balance of desirable and undesirable consequences, the quality of published evidence, the values and preferences of those affected, and resource use.¹¹ The quality of published evidence is graded as high, moderate, low or very low.¹¹

As our guidance is most applicable to policy, strength of recommendations is defined as:

Strong recommendation: The recommendation can be adapted as policy in most situations or regions.¹¹

Conditional recommendation: Policy-making will require substantial debate and involvement of many stakeholders. Policies are more likely to vary between regions.¹¹

A strong recommendation is issued when the desirable effects of the recommendation outweigh the undesirable effects.¹² The GRADE framework states that the quality of the evidence and the strength of recommendations should be determined through separate judgments.¹¹ Although strong recommendations may be more judiciously issued in the context of low-quality evidence, doing so is consistent with the framework (section 1.2 in the GRADE handbook).¹¹

Routes of administration

Take-home naloxone programs should offer both intramuscular and intranasal formulations of naloxone, so that people accessing naloxone kits can choose their preferred formulation (conditional recommendation, very low-quality evidence)

Take-home naloxone programs currently distribute intramuscular naloxone (injected into the muscle) and intranasal naloxone (sprayed into the nasal passages and absorbed into the nasal mucosa). With both routes of administration, naloxone is bioavailable even when a person experiencing overdose is not breathing.¹⁴

We did not identify primary evidence on routes of administration of naloxone specific to community overdose responders; however, we found reviews incorporating studies of naloxone administration in health care settings, which addressed our recommendation. Reviews identified included 2 systematic reviews,^{15,16} an umbrella review,¹⁷ 2 narrative reviews,^{18,19} a rapid review,²⁰ and a guideline that used systematic review methodology.²¹

Several reviews concluded that intranasal and intramuscular naloxone were similarly effective in reversing overdose,^{16,17,21} whereas Peprah and Frey found that intramuscular naloxone had “[at least] nominally higher efficacy.”²⁰ See Appendix 1 for an in-depth discussion of the literature, and Appendix 3 (available at www.cmaj.ca/lookup/doi/10.1503/cmaj.230128/tab-related-content) for more details on findings and included studies.

We rated the quality of the published scientific evidence as very low for this document, as we could not identify any studies specific to community overdose responders (more details available in Appendix 3).

Benefits and harms

Advantages of intranasal formulations include perceived ease of use²²⁻²⁴ and theoretically reduced risks of blood-borne illness transmission²² and needlestick injury,²³ although we were unable to identify any reports in the literature of needlestick injury among those administering naloxone. These risks may be decreased by using retractable needles. Intramuscular naloxone has substantial advantages, including providing the ability to titrate doses²⁵ (whereas intranasal can be administered only in the dosage contained in the device²⁶), perceived ease of use and familiarity among community overdose responders.²⁵

Values and preferences of the affected community

According to the published evidence, most people who use opioids^{24,27} prefer to administer intranasal over intramuscular naloxone during overdose response. In studies, participants who used opioids and responded to overdoses reported preferring intranasal route of administration because it was perceived to be more comfortable for those experiencing overdose, and quicker to administer, as responders did not need to draw up medication.²⁴ Some study participants also reported a preference for intranasal naloxone because of a general dislike of needles.²⁴ A smaller proportion preferred the intramuscular route of administration because of previous experience with intramuscular naloxone and perceived ease of intramuscular administration;²⁴ some reported believing that intramuscular naloxone is more effective.²⁷ We did not identify literature on preferences of people in Canada.

Community evidence and opinion

Although the published evidence suggested that people who use drugs prefer intranasal naloxone, Naloxone Guidance Development Group members with overdose response experience reported a strong preference for intramuscular naloxone, as they more frequently observed withdrawal precipitated by use of intranasal naloxone. However, they also raised concerns about challenges in administering intramuscular naloxone for people with manual dexterity or coordination issues.

There was strong support for this recommendation in public input, through both consultation groups and surveys. Most people who took part in the public input process and regularly responded to overdoses used and preferred intramuscular naloxone, because of the ability to titrate so as not to precipitate withdrawal symptoms. However, they still strongly supported increasing availability of intranasal naloxone.

Additional reasons why public-input participants supported increased intranasal naloxone availability included:

- **Speed of administration:** This is an important consideration when the person experiencing overdose has muscle rigidity and the responder is unable to administer rescue breathing.
- **Accessibility:** Consultation-session participants reported that many people who use drugs and are living in poverty face physical accessibility barriers when trying to administer intramuscular naloxone (e.g., missing digits or hands from infection arising from contamination of drug supply, or frostbite).
- **Ease of use:** Ease of use was identified as particularly important in difficult administration conditions, such as when a

Table 1: Summary of recommendations on take-home naloxone distribution and use by community overdose responders in Canada

Topic	Recommendation	Strength of recommendation	Quality of published academic and grey literature evidence
Route of administration	THN programs should offer both intramuscular and intranasal formulations of naloxone, so that people accessing naloxone kits can choose their preferred formulation.	Conditional	Very low
Kit contents	<p>All THN kits should include:</p> <ul style="list-style-type: none"> • A recognizable carrying case • Non-latex gloves • A rescue breathing mask • Instructions on naloxone administration: <ul style="list-style-type: none"> • Instructions on how to administer naloxone should be designed in collaboration with people who use these kits • THN programs can use previously developed instructions or develop their own in collaboration with the affected community <p>Intramuscular THN kits should include:</p> <ul style="list-style-type: none"> • Three or more 0.4 mg/mL naloxone ampoules or vials, according to program discretion and local experience (more ampoules or vials may be necessary in communities with high prevalence of illicitly manufactured fentanyl and other potent synthetic opioids) • A syringe and needle for each ampoule or vial of naloxone • Alcohol swabs • Ampoule breaker (in kits containing ampoules) <p>Intranasal THN kits should include:</p> <ul style="list-style-type: none"> • Two 4 mg/0.1 mL intranasal devices 	Strong	Very low
Overdose response	<p>Response to suspected opioid overdose should depend on the skill and comfort level of the responder. People accessing services at THN distribution sites may be trained on overdose response through their peers, using online resources, a CPR training course or training developed by THN programs.</p> <p>Trained community responders should follow these steps:</p> <ul style="list-style-type: none"> • Apply vigorous verbal and physical stimuli • Call EMS* • Administer naloxone† • If the individual experiencing overdose is in respiratory depression, provide rescue breathing • If the individual experiencing overdose is in cardiac arrest, provide conventional CPR, including rescue breathing and chest compressions <p>THN distribution sites without capacity to offer overdose response education should direct people to services that offer training, if needed.</p>	Strong	Very low

Note: CPR = cardiopulmonary resuscitation, EMS = emergency medical services, THN = take-home naloxone.

*We acknowledge that many people who use drugs do not feel safe calling EMS, especially in jurisdictions where police commonly attend EMS calls for overdose.

†There is differing guidance on the order of naloxone administration and resuscitation. Our recommendation does not address order of response interventions.

responder is experiencing extreme stress or administering naloxone in the dark. Most consultation-session participants reported preferring intramuscular naloxone, but it was frequently mentioned that people who do not use drugs may not feel comfortable using intramuscular naloxone. Participants noted that while they would prefer to receive titrated intramuscular naloxone, it was important to ensure that family and friends who do not use drugs still feel comfortable administering naloxone.

- Considerations for the physical environment: In areas with extremely low temperatures, such as Northern Canada, needles may not be able to penetrate through layers of clothing and it may be difficult or unsafe to remove layers. Consultation-session participants reported that their hands become numb in the cold, making intramuscular administration difficult.
- Safety considerations: Consultation-session participants reported being cut by broken vials or ampoules during overdose response.

Resource use

Intranasal naloxone is more expensive per dose than intramuscular naloxone for THN programs to purchase and distribute, although the price difference may vary across jurisdictions.^{5,22,23} In an environmental scan of territorial, provincial and federal THN programs in Canada conducted as part of this project, key informants stated that the high cost of intranasal naloxone made it challenging to fund.⁵ At the time of data collection, the cost to the THN program was about 10 times the cost of the equivalent intramuscular formulation. The consumer price outside of publicly funded THN programs for 2 doses of injectable naloxone and kit contents reportedly varies from \$30 to \$55, and between \$120 and \$200 for 2 doses of nasal naloxone spray.⁵ In 2020, the Health Technology Assessment Unit at the University of Calgary noted that retail intranasal naloxone cost over 3 times more than intramuscular naloxone with equivalent effectiveness.²²

Rationale

The strength of this recommendation is conditional, and the quality of published academic and grey literature evidence was very low. A key consideration was the substantially increased cost associated with THN programs offering both routes of administration. While we recommend that people who use THN kits be offered the choice between intramuscular and intranasal naloxone, we understand that it may not be financially feasible for all jurisdictions.

Kit contents

The recommendation on kit contents (naloxone, naloxone delivery device, personal protective equipment, instructions and carrying case) is presented in Table 1 (strong recommendation, very low-quality evidence).

Our recommendation on kit contents is based on grey literature that discussed current practice in different jurisdictions. Kits generally include naloxone, naloxone delivery devices (syringes or intranasal devices), personal protective equipment (disposable gloves and a rescue breathing mask), instructions on naloxone administration and a carrying case.⁵

Identified grey literature included a curriculum to support naloxone kit providers²⁸ and a decision support tool for intramuscular and nasal naloxone administration, released by Alberta Health Services;²⁹ guidance for community service providers from the Canadian Mental Health Association of Ontario;³⁰ a document with frequently asked questions on naloxone, released by the College of Pharmacists of Manitoba;³¹ a guidance document from the Institut national d'excellence en santé et en services sociaux (INESSS);³² and a Canadian environmental scan conducted by this research team.⁵

Research on the development of instructions for naloxone administration suggests that people who use the kits prefer simple, visual instructions. Instructions designed in collaboration with people who may use them improved performance of simulated overdose response and potentially increased the probability of successful naloxone administration.³³ Territorial, provincial

and federal THN program instructions would likely be standardized for each program, but distribution sites should be able to tailor the instructions and training to a specific population and their requirements (e.g., aimed at youth or translated to a commonly spoken, nonofficial language). Organizations may also choose to include details relevant to their context, such as how to respond to overdose in extreme cold situations or in rural and remote jurisdictions.

We did not find any published evidence on how many vials or ampoules should be included in kits. Naloxone Guidance Development Group members with front-line harm reduction roles reported that many overdose reversals require more than 2 vials or ampoules of naloxone. Although there was concern that providing more ampoules or vials may increase rates of precipitated withdrawal, responders can receive education focused on preventing excess naloxone doses; ultimately, having enough naloxone to save a life was deemed a more important consideration. Naloxone Guidance Development Group members also reported that intranasal naloxone is less likely to require a repeat dose, so the recommendation on additional doses was limited to intramuscular kits.

An in-depth discussion of the literature is available in Appendix 1, and Appendix 3 includes more details on findings and included studies. The quality of the published scientific evidence was very low, as no empirical studies on the effects of different THN kit contents were identified (more details available in Appendix 3).

Benefits and harms

Although the risk of pathogen transmission, including SARS-CoV-2, during overdose response remains ill defined, rescue breathing masks and other forms of personal protective equipment may reduce the risk of infection transmission.³⁴ Personal protective equipment, including rescue breathing masks and gloves, may also increase willingness of community overdose responders to administer naloxone and provide rescue breaths.¹

The benefits of including community members in design and usability testing when developing instructions are discussed above. Potential for precipitation of withdrawal symptoms was an important consideration when determining the number of doses of naloxone, as discussed in further detail below.

Values and preferences of the affected community

Inclusion of 3 ampoules rather than 2 may increase responder ability to reverse overdoses. Published evidence shows that responders frequently administer more than 2 vials or ampoules, although inferences cannot be drawn from the data on whether these additional doses were truly needed.²⁵ There is evidence suggesting that higher doses of naloxone are associated with increased risk of moderate or severe withdrawal symptoms;²⁵ however, this risk may be offset by providing additional training in dose titration. Studies show that community overdose responders preferred to use a barrier device when providing rescue breathing.¹

Community evidence and opinion

Consultation-session participants supported this recommendation. Further suggestions included providing sturdier breathing masks and multiple pairs of gloves in case of glove damage, or in a situation where multiple responders are involved.

Resource use

A systematic review of economic evaluations of THN programs in a variety of settings showed that the evaluations consistently found the programs to be cost-effective, suggesting that the number of naloxone ampoules and other minor variations in kit contents (such as the type of carrying cases, syringes or personal protective equipment) are unlikely to affect overall cost-effectiveness.³⁵

Rationale

We issued a strong recommendation on kit contents because of the consistency of practice in the Canadian context, despite low-quality published evidence. Factors contributing to this strong rating include the lack of identified negative consequences, acceptance by the affected community in multiple contexts (published literature, the Naloxone Guidance Development Group and public input, in both consultation groups and surveys), and lack of concerns about resource use.

Overdose response

The recommendation on overdose response, including the need for training and steps in the response, is presented in Table 1 (strong recommendation; very low-quality evidence).

Relevant literature on overdose response included 3 clinical guidelines,^{1,21,32} 3 grey literature reports (a rapid review,³⁶ an evidence brief³⁷ and a report of a technical working group on resuscitation training³⁸), and a pilot and feasibility study.³⁹ The conclusions in these resources differ on overdose response, notably on the role of rescue breathing and the order in which resuscitation steps occur. An in-depth discussion of the literature is available in Appendix 1, and Appendix 3 contains more detail on findings and included studies.

As the mandate of THN programs includes overdose response training, our recommendation focuses on trained overdose response. Evidence from the Naloxone Guidance Development Group indicates that community overdose responders are effectively trained through different methods. For the purposes of this document, we recognize that people using THN programs may be trained on overdose response through their peers, using online resources, THN programs or cardiopulmonary resuscitation (CPR) training courses.

In the literature, multiple sources identified naloxone administration and calling 911 or other emergency response numbers as critical steps in overdose response.^{1,21,32,36,38,39} Three guidance documents included verbal and physical stimulation to assess whether someone is experiencing overdose and to stimulate breathing.^{21,32,38}

For a responder trained in overdose response, guidance may differ according to whether the responder suspects respiratory

depression or cardiac arrest. Overdose response must take the pathophysiology of opioid overdose into account. When someone experiences opioid overdose, regulation of breathing is impaired, respiration is depressed and insufficient oxygen reaches the brain and other organs.¹ Because the person experiencing overdose is not breathing effectively, oxygen also cannot reach the heart and the individual may experience cardiac arrest (i.e., their heart stops beating or beats too ineffectively to support their vital organs).¹

Respiratory depression

Guidance from the Ontario HIV Treatment Network³⁶ and from the World Health Organization (WHO)²¹ recommend that trained responders provide rescue ventilation (also called rescue breathing) in the absence of regular breathing. However, in this situation, the American Heart Association¹ recommends providing conventional CPR with both chest compressions and rescue breathing, by trained responders.

Rescue breathing is effective at reversing overdose. In a study of 767 people who experienced overdose at a Canadian supervised consumption site staffed by nurses and peer responders, all were managed with oxygen and ventilation and 93.2% received naloxone; none received chest compressions; and all who overdosed survived.⁴⁰

We recommend rescue breathing-only resuscitation in the event of respiratory depression, given the perspectives of Naloxone Guidance Development Group members who stated that community overdose responders can be effectively trained to differentiate respiratory depression from cardiac arrest and because of the harms associated with chest compressions. We acknowledge the controversy on this topic; however, this guidance draws on community expertise in witnessing and responding to overdose events.

Cardiac arrest

Guidance for trained responders from the American Heart Association,¹ Ontario HIV Treatment Network³⁶ and the WHO²¹ recommend providing conventional CPR, including both rescue breathing and chest compressions, in the context of cardiac arrest. Rescue breathing oxygenates the blood and chest compressions circulate the blood for someone experiencing cardiac arrest related to overdose.

We chose to focus on what actions should be taken during an overdose, rather than how people should be trained to respond or the order in which they should respond. More detail on included studies is available in Appendix 3, and Appendix 1 includes an in-depth discussion of the literature.

We determined the quality of the published scientific evidence to be very low, as we identified no empirical research comparing different strategies for community overdose response outside of health care settings (more detail in Appendix 3).

Benefits and harms

The most important considerations in overdose response are the preservation of life and mitigation of harms. Chest compressions are associated with broken ribs and sternum⁴¹

and should be reserved for when the responder suspects potential cardiac arrest or is physically unable or unwilling to perform other interventions, such as rescue breathing or naloxone administration.

Values and preferences of the affected community

Overdose response guidance in the literature varies, including with respect to the role of rescue breathing. We did not find published literature on values and preferences for this recommendation.

Community evidence and opinion

Members of the Naloxone Guidance Development Group suggested providing rescue breathing for someone experiencing respiratory depression related to opioid overdose. This recommendation was largely supported by individuals participating in public input — both consultation groups and surveys. However, there was some disagreement; 2 out of 148 public-input participants did not think that community overdose responders could be trained to check a pulse or provide rescue breathing. However, most public-input participants reported providing rescue breathing in the event of an overdose and being comfortable determining whether a person experiencing overdose is in cardiac arrest. Some stated they had not been trained to provide rescue breathing but would be interested in receiving such training. Consultation-session participants reported that people frequently experienced broken ribs from receiving chest compressions, which was identified as an undesirable outcome of the intervention.

Consultation-session participants reported the practice of providing rescue breathing before considering naloxone administration to ensure that those experiencing overdose received sufficient oxygen initially, while avoiding withdrawal symptoms associated with naloxone. Consultation-session participants reported that this approach maintains relationships with people who use drugs and ensures they are comfortable returning to services after an overdose. Many of these participants stated that they wanted additional training in overdose response and naloxone titration.

Another concern frequently raised in public-input sessions was excessive force used when applying stimuli to try to rouse a person experiencing overdose. Excessive force can result in unnecessary bruising and pain. Additionally, sternal rubs were perceived as invasive by many people with breasts.

Resource use

Overdose response training should include how to provide rescue breaths. However, this does not appear to have substantial resource implications.²¹

Rationale

We issued a strong recommendation for overdose response based on the need to preserve life, to avoid harm and to respect the expertise and preferences of the affected population. Although the quality of the published evidence was low, expert evidence on both overdose response and training others on overdose response was deemed to be of high quality.

Methods

Development of Canadian THN guidance for policy started in December 2018 and was finalized in October 2022. We used the Appraisal of Guidelines for Research & Evaluation (AGREE II) instrument to inform the development of our guidance⁴² (Appendix 4, available at www.cmaj.ca/lookup/doi/10.1503/cmaj.230128/tab-related-content). The THN guidance development project was funded by the Canadian Institutes of Health Research for the Canadian Research Initiative in Substance Misuse (CRISM) Implementation Science Program on Opioid Interventions and Services (OCC-154821). The funder had no role in the execution of the guidance development. (The authors acknowledge the stigmatizing nature of the term “Substance Misuse” in the CRISM name, respect the autonomy of people who use drugs and support person-centred language.)

Composition of participating groups

The guidance on THN in Canada was developed in collaboration with a Naloxone Guidance Development Group composed of people with lived and living experience and expertise of drug use and response to overdose, front-line overdose response and harm reduction workers, public health professionals, clinicians and academics with expertise in harm reduction. The recruitment strategy and the role of committees is detailed elsewhere.⁴³ Indigenous, Black and other racialized people, and 2SLGBTQIA+ individuals were explicitly invited in all Naloxone Guidance Development Group recruitment material and were represented in the final group (a list of all guidance development project members is available in Appendix 1).

The 52-member Naloxone Guidance Development Group consisted of 6 subcommittees (in order of chronological involvement). Members could take part in more than 1 committee and on all committees, people with lived and living experience and expertise were represented. The committees were:

- Leadership Group (3 members: J.A.B., K.R., P.L.): Provided formal academic supervision of the project. Members included clinicians and academics with expertise in harm reduction.
- Research Team (6 members, including M.F., A.A., J.N.): Provided leadership or support of research activities, including project coordination, systematic review work, meeting facilitation, competing interests review, and manuscript and report drafting. Members had experience in public health, harm reduction, health care, library sciences and legal studies.
- Guidance Steering Committee (9 members: K.R., C.B., T.D.B., A.M., P.C., C.S., P.L., T.E.M., D.L., with M.F. as facilitator): Steered guidance discussions, encouraged productive debate and provided oversight of the guidance development process. Members included people with lived and living experience and expertise of drug use and response to overdose, front-line overdose response and harm reduction workers, public health professionals, clinicians and academics with expertise in harm reduction.
- Methodology Advisory Committee (4 members: P.L., F.A., T.E.M., D.L., with M.F. as facilitator): Provided advice on guidance development methods from a health research perspective.

- Affected Community Committee (8 members, including P.C., with M.F. and J.A.B. as facilitators): Provided direction and advice on the values and preferences of people with lived and living experience and expertise related to THN distribution and use in opioid overdose. Members included front-line overdose response and harm reduction workers, and public health professionals.
- Clinical Expert Committee (11 members, including C.B., with M.F. as facilitator): Provided direction and advice on the use of naloxone in opioid overdose from a clinical viewpoint. Professional groups represented included harm reduction workers, pharmacists, nurse practitioners and physicians.
- Guidance Development Panel (14 members, including F.A., T.D.B., A.M., C.S., K.G., with M.F. as facilitator): Voted on key questions that the guidance addresses, as part of a Delphi process. The Affected Community Committee, Guidance Steering Committee and Clinical Expert Committee were all invited to join the Guidance Development Panel. Members included people with lived and living experience and expertise of drug use and response to overdose, front-line overdose response and harm reduction workers, public health professionals, clinicians, and academics with expertise in harm reduction.
- External Review Committee (8 members): Provided independent assessments of the process and conclusions attained throughout the guidance development process. Members included people with lived and living experience and expertise of drug use and response to overdose, public health professionals, clinicians and academics with expertise in harm reduction, from Canada and internationally.

Selection of priority topics

We identified questions for the guidance development project to address by using a 2-step Delphi method, which allowed the Guidance Development Panel to prioritize a list of potential questions.⁴³ Further details are available in our publication on the process.⁴³ In Appendix 5, Supplemental Table 1 and Supplemental Table 2 (available at www.cmaj.ca/lookup/doi/10.1503/cmaj.230128/tab-related-content) show a PICO (Patient/Problem, Intervention, Comparison and Outcome) breakdown of the 3 questions included.

Literature review and quality assessment

Before undertaking the systematic reviews, we performed an environmental scan of publicly funded territorial, provincial and federal THN programs, to gain a better understanding of programs and practices in Canada.⁵

The systematic review protocols were registered with PROSPERO (registration IDs: 2021 CRD42021265012, RD42021265032, CRD42021264838). In consultation with a research librarian (D.L.L.), databases (including MEDLINE, Embase [Ovid], CINAHL, APA PsycInfo [EBSCOhost], Cochrane Central Register of Controlled Trials and the Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews, PROSPERO and Epistemonikos) and grey literature were initially searched using combinations of keywords and controlled vocabulary (e.g., Medical Subject Headings [MeSH]). The last search dates of the scientific literature for routes of administration, kit

contents and overdose response were Oct. 18, 2021, June 23, 2021, and June 3, 2021, respectively, and the last search dates for grey literature for these 3 topics were July 30, 2021, Dec. 2, 2021, and Aug. 3, 2021, respectively (Appendix 5).

No date or publication type limits were applied. Language of publication was limited to English or French, based on the official languages of Canada and the linguistic capacity of the research team. Details of the search strategy and search dates are available in Appendix 5.

Titles and abstracts were screened against eligibility criteria to determine inclusion. Documents that seemed relevant were advanced to full-text screening. If full-text screening confirmed relevance, the document was included in the review. Each stage of screening was completed in duplicate by 2 members of the research team working independently, with disagreements resolved through discussion and consensus where possible. When necessary, a third member of the research team resolved disagreements. Screening was conducted in Covidence systematic review software.⁴⁴ Two members of the research team worked independently to extract study characteristics and study findings from documents included in the review in duplicate. In addition, each document was critically appraised using the Public Health Ontario Meta-tool for Quality Appraisal for Public Health Evidence (PHO MetaQAT) in duplicate, which incorporates assessment of relevancy, reliability, validity and applicability.⁴⁵ Disagreements were resolved through discussion and consensus. We used a modified Grading of Recommendations Assessment, Development and Evaluation (GRADE) approach to assess the quality of evidence for each outcome of interest.^{11,46}

Development of recommendations

We chose the GRADE tool because it is designed to grade the overall quality of the body of published academic and grey literature evidence and to help develop recommendations using systematic, transparent and reproducible methods, with the understanding that subjectivity exists in determining quality of published academic and grey literature evidence.^{11,47} The identified published academic and grey literature evidence was graded according to GRADE criteria of risk of bias, imprecision, inconsistency, indirectness and publication bias, and we incorporated the quality of the evidence into our decision-making.²²

The leadership group and research team generated preliminary recommendations and strength of recommendations based on the published evidence from the systematic reviews. The proposed recommendations and strength of recommendations were sent to the Guidance Steering Committee, Affected Community Committee and Clinical Expert Committee. We collected feedback on the content and wording of the recommendation, strength of recommendation and components contributing to strength of recommendation via Research Electronic Data Capture (REDCap) data collection software. Details on the feedback surveys are available in Appendix 6 (at www.cmaj.ca/lookup/doi/10.1503/cmaj.230128/tab-related-content).

Additionally, we used the feedback surveys to collect community expert evidence. Expert evidence can be an effective way to develop robust and trustworthy guidelines in addition to published evidence.¹³ This data source was particularly important as the

published evidence was of very low quality, occasionally regionally specific to locations outside of Canada, and sometimes disagreed on key conclusions. Expert opinion and evidence (or community evidence) is a valuable resource in guideline development, especially in cases like this where scant published evidence exists.¹³ Experts may include patient and patient representatives (in this context, people who use drugs) and health professionals.¹³ Appendix 7 (available at www.cmaj.ca/lookup/doi/10.1503/cmaj.230128/tab-related-content) summarizes the expert evidence and opinion that the Naloxone Guidance Development Group used to inform recommendation development. We collected community evidence through feedback surveys and presented it at Naloxone Guidance Development Group meetings, where members could offer further context or clarification to the group if needed.

The leadership and research team, Methodology Advisory Committee, Guidance Steering Committee, Affected Community Committee and Clinical Expert Committee met virtually to discuss recommendations and arrive at a consensus. Community and published evidence were presented to the committees and informed debate on key topics and final decision-making on recommendations.

External review

Eight members sat on the External Review Committee and contributed content and methodological expertise to the guidance development process. This committee was asked to comment on the validity, reliability, reproducibility and feasibility of the guidance after the development of the draft report (available in Appendix 1). Several authors (M.F., J.A.B., K.R., P.L.) implemented edits and recirculated comments to the committee. The recommendation on overdose response was edited for clarity, but the committee identified no major changes in the recommendations as part of this external review.

After guidance development, we asked for public input on the draft report and our recommendations. Recruitment material for public input was circulated through members of the Naloxone Guidance Development Group and by contacting harm reduction organizations across the country. Indigenous, Black and other racialized people, and 2SLGBTQIA+ individuals were explicitly invited in all public consultation recruitment material and accessibility accommodations were offered and provided for those who needed them. A total of 73 people from across the country completed surveys online between Aug. 1 and Sept. 30, 2022 (survey available in Appendix 6). Those who completed the survey were eligible to enter a draw for 2 \$100 Visa cards.

We also asked people who use or have used drugs or who respond to overdose in the community setting to participate in 90-minute consultation sessions, where we presented our recommendations. Consultation-session participants were compensated for their time with \$50 honoraria. A total of 75 people participated in 15 consultation sessions, which took place between Aug. 1 and Sept. 30, 2022. Given that we received support for our recommendations from session participants, we used their input to help clarify wording and add context to our report. The session participants mentioned many of the same observations as the Naloxone Guidance Development Group (discussed in Appendix 7).

Management of competing interests

We adhered to the Guidelines International Network (GIN) principles on managing competing interests.⁴⁸ A conflict of interest form was developed by author J.N., based on recommendations generated by the Institute of Medicine.⁴⁹ We distributed the form to Naloxone Guidance Development Group members at the beginning of their involvement with the project. We asked committee members to disclose any financial, institutional or intellectual conflicts of interest. Completed forms were independently screened by 2 members of the team (M.F. and J.N. or J.A.B.) for any potential conflicts. Differences of opinion were resolved by discussion and informal consensus between the screeners.

Using a framework derived from the GIN principles,⁴⁸ we quantitatively assessed the competing interests of each member of the Naloxone Guidance Development Group on a “relevance index” on a scale from 0 to 5 or assessed them as “not applicable.” Of the 52 members who participated in guidance development, 18 declared no interests and were “not applicable” on the scoring system. A total of 26 declared interests that were deemed not relevant to the project and were rated 0 on the relevance index scale. Research team members who were not involved with recommendation generation were not required to submit a conflict-of-interest form. No members were excluded from participation or had participation restricted because of direct financial conflict of interest. Further details on management of competing interests and a full list of Naloxone Guidance Development Group composition are available in Appendix 1.

Implementation

Our recommendations require further investment in THN programs on a provincial, territorial or federal level to include additional ampoules or vials of naloxone in kits, make intranasal naloxone more readily available, and potentially expand training opportunities for overdose response.

In addition to publishing recommendations in an open-access, peer-reviewed journal, we will also make a community-friendly report available on the CRISM website.

Although our current funding for this project does not allow for updates to this guidance for policy, we have published details on further questions that the Naloxone Guidance Development Group deemed important for inclusion in Canadian guidance,⁴³ as well as details on the systematic review methods used to identify relevant published academic and grey literature evidence (Appendix 5) so that new information can be identified using consistently rigorous methods.

Other guidelines

Six other guidance documents have been published with recommendations. Our review findings and recommendations on overdose response and route of administration are largely consistent with 2014 WHO guidance.²¹ Our guidance mandate differed from a 2018 guideline published by INESSS, which focused on resuscitation approaches in community overdose response in Quebec.³² Noting disagreement among experts and a lack of

empirical evidence, the INESSS guideline recommended promoting chest compression-only CPR if a community overdose responder had never received appropriate training. Although the INESSS guideline and our guidance noted similar concerns regarding responder knowledge, our guidance defined trained responders as people who have received training from peers, online resources, training developed by THN programs or CPR training courses, whereas the INESSS guideline defined trained responders as people fully trained specifically in CPR. A recent resource from the American Heart Association states that some “trained lay people,” including those trained by overdose education and naloxone distribution programs, are able to perform high-quality CPR, rescue breathing and naloxone administration.¹ In addition, INESSS recommended specific strategies for improving overdose response training and for ongoing monitoring and evaluation of THN programs, which we did not address in our guidance.

The guideline on managing opioid-induced cardiac arrest from the American Heart Association includes separate recommendations for health care workers and lay responders.¹ The American Heart Association recommends that people who cannot reliably establish the presence of a pulse should initiate conventional CPR, including chest compressions and rescue breathing.¹

Most existing guidelines do not speak to the same context or content. Wegner and colleagues published consensus guidance on best practices for community-based overdose education and THN programs in the US.⁵⁰ Their top recommendations involved ensuring low-barrier, needs-based access to naloxone and that there be ample naloxone available within communities. Tsuyuki and colleagues published a consensus guideline on THN prescribing by pharmacists in Canada, recommending that all patients receiving an opioid at a pharmacy be dispensed THN and counselled by a pharmacist.⁵¹ The American Society of Addiction Medicine guideline on medication treatment for opioid use disorder includes recommendations that naloxone be given in case of overdose, and that people with opioid use disorder, their family and emergency first responders be trained in overdose response and equipped with naloxone.⁵²

Gaps in knowledge

Little primary research has addressed our research questions specific to community overdose responders. The harm reduction field would benefit from research led by or created in close collaboration with people who use drugs, on topics including kit contents, routes of administration of naloxone and overdose response.

Harm reduction principles require more inclusion of the affected community relative to the average guideline development process.⁵³ Multiple Naloxone Guidance Development Group members with lived and living experience and expertise of drug use and overdose response described frustration at not being represented in bodies of literature that determine service provision for people who use drugs, and spoke about how people who use drugs generate and communicate strategies for responding to overdose.

During public input, consultation-session participants frequently discussed the importance of standardized and high-quality training. Although it was outside of our project’s scope to issue recommendations on THN training, we recorded some of the important insights shared and have summarized them in Appendix 7.

A concern raised in public-input consultation sessions was the lack of availability of naloxone (Appendix 7). A valuable next step would be to identify barriers to accessing THN programs in Canada and different strategies for addressing these barriers and enabling access.

Limitations

We noted that the quality of published scientific and grey literature evidence was very low for our questions, which focused on community responders.

Given the very low quality of published evidence identified through systematic reviews and the high level of expertise brought by the Naloxone Guidance Development Group, expert evidence played a strong role in the guidance development process. In Appendix 2, we present the expert evidence and expert opinion to differentiate the facts¹³ reported by the Naloxone Guidance Development Group from the conclusions that the Naloxone Guidance Development Group drew in light of these facts.

Conclusion

This guidance development project provides direction for THN programs in Canada in the context of scant published evidence. We provide recommendations on kit contents, routes of administration of naloxone and overdose response; these recommendations were developed in collaboration with diverse stakeholders.

References

1. Dezfulian C, Orkin AM, Maron BA, et al. Opioid-associated out-of-hospital cardiac arrest: distinctive clinical features and implications for health care and public responses: a scientific statement from the American Heart Association. *Circulation* 2021;143:e836-e870.
2. United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime. “Stop overdose safely”: How UNODC and WHO save lives by managing opioid overdose in Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, Tajikistan and Ukraine. Vienna (Austria): UNODC and the World Health Organization; 2021 May 6. Available: https://www.unodc.org/centralasia/en/news/stop-overdose-safely_-how-unodc-and-who-save-lives-by-managing-opioid-overdose-in-kazakhstan--kyrgyzstan--tajikistan-and-ukraine.html (accessed 2022 Aug. 9).
3. Federal, provincial, and territorial Special Advisory Committee on the Epidemic of Opioid Overdoses. Apparent opioid and stimulant toxicity deaths: surveillance of opioid- and stimulant-related harms in Canada (June 2023). Ottawa: Public Health Agency of Canada; 2023. Available: <https://health-infobase.canada.ca/substance-related-harms/opioids-stimulants/> (accessed 2023 June 30).
4. Lei V, Ferguson M, Geiger R, et al. Factors associated with take-home naloxone kit usage in British Columbia: an analysis of administrative data. *Subst Abuse Treat Prev Policy* 2022;17:25.
5. Moustaqim-Barrette A, Elton-Marshall T, Leece PN, et al. EnvironmentalScan naloxone access and distribution in Canada. Vancouver: The University of British Columbia; 2019. Available: <https://doi.library.ubc.ca/10.14288/1.0379400> (accessed 2020 Dec. 11).
6. Austin T, Boyd J; People with Lived Expertise of Drug Use National Working Group. Having a voice and saving lives: a qualitative survey on employment impacts of people with lived experience of drug use working in harm reduction. *Harm Reduct J* 2021;18:1.

7. Pant S, Severn M. Funding and management of naloxone programs in Canada. Ottawa: Canadian Agency for Drugs and Technologies in Health; 2018. Available: https://www.cadth.ca/sites/default/files/pdf/ES0319_funding_and_management_of_naloxone_programs_in_canada.pdf (accessed 2023 Jan. 15).
8. Environmental scan: access to naloxone across Canada. Ottawa: Canadian Pharmacists Association; 2017. Available: https://www.pharmacists.ca/cpha-ca/assets/File/cpha-on-the-issues/Environmental%20Scan%20-%20Access%20to%20Naloxone%20Across%20Canada_Final.pdf (accessed 2023 Jan. 15).
9. Irvine MA, Kuo M, Buxton JA, et al. Modelling the combined impact of interventions in averting deaths during a synthetic-opioid overdose epidemic. *Addiction* 2019;114:1602-13.
10. Dodd Z, McClelland A. Developing an anarchist response on hep C & HIV. Taking risks is a path to survival. *Tumblr* 2017 July 16. Available: <https://hivhepcanarchist.tumblr.com/post/163060083647/taking-risks-is-a-path-to-survival-by-zoe-dodd> (accessed 2022 Oct. 25).
11. Schünemann HJ, Brozek J, Guyatt G, et al., editors. GRADE handbook. Grading of Recommendations Assessment, Development and Evaluation (GRADE) Working Group; 2013. Available: <https://gdt.gradepro.org/app/handbook/handbook.html#h.svwns6pm0f2> (accessed 2021 Sept. 8).
12. Thombs BD, Straus SE, Moore AE; Collaborating Members of the Canadian Task Force for Preventive Health Care. Update on task force terminology and outreach activities. *Can Fam Physician* 2019;65:12-3.
13. Schünemann HJ, Zhang Y, Oxman AD. Distinguishing opinion from evidence in guidelines. *BMJ* 2019;366:14606.
14. McDonald R, Lorch U, Woodward J, et al. Pharmacokinetics of concentrated naloxone nasal spray for opioid overdose reversal: Phase I healthy volunteer study: concentrated naloxone nasal spray pharmacokinetics. *Addiction* 2018;113:484-93.
15. Mueller SR, Walley AY, Calcatera SL, et al. A review of opioid overdose prevention and naloxone prescribing: implications for translating community programming into clinical practice. *Subst Abuse* 2015;36:240-53.
16. Chou R, Korhuis PT, McCarty D, et al. Management of suspected opioid overdose with naloxone in out-of-hospital settings: a systematic review. *Ann Intern Med* 2017;167:867-75.
17. Razaghizad A, Windle SB, Filion KB, et al. The effect of overdose education and naloxone distribution: an umbrella review of systematic reviews. *Am J Public Health* 2021;111:e1-e12.
18. Lewis CR, Vo H, Fishman M. Intranasal naloxone and related strategies for opioid overdose intervention by nonmedical personnel: a review. *Subst Abuse Rehabil* 2017;8:79-95.
19. Weaver L, Palombi L, Bastianelli KMS. Naloxone administration for opioid overdose reversal in the prehospital setting: implications for pharmacists. *J Pharm Pract* 2018;31:91-8.
20. Peprah K, Frey N. Intranasal and intramuscular naloxone for opioid overdose in the pre-hospital setting: a review of comparative clinical and cost-effectiveness, and guidelines. Ottawa: Canadian Agency for Drugs and Technologies in Health; 2017. Available: <https://www.cadth.ca/sites/default/files/pdf/htis/2017/RC0865%20Intranasal%20Naloxone%20Update%20Final.pdf> (accessed 2022 May 26).
21. Community management of opioid overdose. Geneva: World Health Organization; 2014. Available: <http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK264311/> (accessed 2020 Dec. 11).
22. Comparative effectiveness and cost-effectiveness of intranasal naloxone compared to intramuscular naloxone. Edmonton: University of Calgary; 2020. Available: https://obrieniph.ualgary.ca/sites/default/files/teams/5/Naloxone_Oct9%20FINAL_Submit_for%20website.pdf (accessed 2023 Jan. 15).
23. Martin T. Update after 20 years of take-home naloxone programs. Basel (Switzerland): 37th International Congress of the European Association of Poisons Centres and Clinical Toxicologists (EAPCCT); 2017. Available: <https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/15563650.2017.1309792> (accessed 2023 Jan. 15).
24. Neale J, Farrugia A, Campbell AN, et al. Understanding preferences for type of take-home naloxone device: international qualitative analysis of the views of people who use opioids. *Drugs (Abingdon Engl)* 2022;29:109-20.
25. Moustaqim-Barrette A, Papamihali K, Williams S, et al. Adverse events related to bystander naloxone administration in cases of suspected opioid overdose in British Columbia: an observational study *PLoS One* 2021;16:e0259126..
26. Dale O. Pharmacokinetic considerations for community-based dosing of nasal naloxone in opioid overdose in adults *Expert Opin Drug Metab Toxicol* 2022;18:203-17.
27. Boeri M, Lamonica AK. Naloxone perspectives from people who use opioids: findings from an ethnographic study in three states. *J Am Assoc Nurse Pract* 2020;33:294-303.
28. Community-based naloxone program opioid poisoning response: curriculum guide for trainers. Calgary: Alberta Health Services; 2020:46. Available: <https://www.albertahealthservices.ca/assets/info/hrs/if-hrs-cbn-opioid-poisoning-response-curriculum-guide.pdf> (accessed 2022 Feb. 24).
29. Intramuscular and nasal naloxone administration: suspected opioid poisoning (overdose) Decision Support Tool. Calgary: Alberta Health Services; 2020:16. Available: <https://www.albertahealthservices.ca/assets/info/hrs/if-hrs-im-nasal-naloxone-administration-opioid-poisoning-dst.pdf> (accessed 2023 Jan. 15).
30. Reducing harms: recognizing and responding to opioid overdoses in your organization. Demorestville (ON): Canadian Mental Health Association Ontario; 2018. Available: <https://ontario.cmha.ca/wp-content/uploads/2018/05/CMHA-Ontario-Reducing-Harms-Updated.pdf> (accessed 2022 Feb. 24).
31. Naloxone: frequently asked questions. Winnipeg: College of Pharmacists of Manitoba; 2020. Available: <https://cphm.ca/wp-content/uploads/Resource-Library/Naloxone/Naloxone-FAQ-MB.pdf> (accessed 2022 Feb. 24).
32. Jobin N, Rossignol M. La réanimation cardiorespiratoire (RCR) dans le contexte de l'administration de naloxone pour surdose d'opioïdes dans la communauté. Québec: Institut national d'excellence en santé et en services sociaux (INESSS); 2018:78. Available: https://www.inesss.qc.ca/fileadmin/doc/INESSS/Rapports/Medicaments/INESSS_Avis_naloxone_RCR.pdf (accessed 2023 Jan. 15).
33. Harvey GS, Bubric K. *Information design to save lives: visualizing data in the design of overdose kits (Lecture Notes in Computer Science, vol. 12423). Proceedings from HCI International 2020 — Late breaking papers: user experience design and case studies 22nd HCI International Conference, HCII 2020*; 2020 July 19-24; Copenhagen. Springer International Publishing; 2020. Available: <https://link.springer.com/10.1007/978-3-030-60114-0> (accessed 2022 Feb. 24).
34. Fragkou PC, Dimopoulou D, Latsios G, et al. Transmission of infections during cardiopulmonary resuscitation. *Clin Microbiol Rev* 2021;34:e0001821. doi: 10.1128/CMR.00018-21.
35. Cherrier N, Kearon J, Tetreault R, et al. Community distribution of naloxone: a systematic review of economic evaluations. *Pharmacoecon Open* 2022;6:329-42.
36. Rapid Response Service. Chest compressions and rescue breathing when administering naloxone in opioid overdose. Toronto: Ontario HIV Treatment Network; 2016. Available: https://www.ohnt.on.ca/wp-content/uploads//rapid-response/RR108_Opioid-Overdose.pdf (accessed 2023 Jan. 15).
37. Evidence Brief: Evidence on rescue breathing or chest compressions in local naloxone programs. Toronto: Public Health Ontario; 2016.
38. New York State Technical Working Group on Resuscitation Training in Naloxone Provision Programs: New York State, Department of Health, AIDS Institute; 2016:16. Available: https://www.health.ny.gov/diseases/aids/general/opioid_overdose_prevention/docs/resuscitation_training.pdf (accessed 2023 Jan. 15).
39. Seal KH, Thawley R, Gee L, et al. Naloxone distribution and cardiopulmonary resuscitation training for injection drug users to prevent heroin overdose death: a pilot intervention study. *J Urban Health* 2005;82:303-11.
40. Rowe A, Chang A, Lostchuck E, et al. Out-of-hospital management of unresponsive, apneic, witnessed opioid overdoses: a case series from a supervised consumption site. *Can J Emerg Med* 2022;24:650-8.
41. Hoke RS, Chamberlain D. Skeletal chest injuries secondary to cardiopulmonary resuscitation. *Resuscitation* 2004;63:327-38.
42. Brouwers MC, Kerkvliet K, Spithoff K; AGREE Next Steps Consortium. The AGREE Reporting Checklist: a tool to improve reporting of clinical practice guidelines. *BMJ* 2016;352:i1152. doi: 10.1136/bmj.i1152.
43. Ferguson M, Medley A, Rittenbach K, et al. Priority setting for Canadian take-home naloxone best practice guideline development: an adapted online Delphi method. *Harm Reduct J* 2022;19:71.
44. Covidence systematic review software. Melbourne (AU): Veritas Health Innovation; 2022. Available: www.covidence.org (accessed 2023 Apr. 1).
45. Rosella L, Pach B, Morgan S, et al. Meta-tool for quality appraisal of public health evidence: PHO MetaQAT. Toronto: Public Health Ontario; 2015. Available: <https://www.publichealthontario.ca/-/media/documents/m/2016/metaqat.pdf?la=en> (accessed 2021 June 15).
46. Siemieniuk R, Guyatt G. What is GRADE? *BMJ Best Practice* 2019. Available: <https://bestpractice.bmj.com/info/toolkit/learn-ebm/what-is-grade/> (accessed 2022 July 30).
47. Hilton Boon M, Thomson H, Shaw B, et al. Challenges in applying the GRADE approach in public health guidelines and systematic reviews: a concept article from the GRADE Public Health Group. *J Clin Epidemiol* 2021;135:42-53.
48. Schünemann HJ, Al-Ansary LA, Forland F, et al. Guidelines International Network: principles for disclosure of interests and management of conflicts in guidelines. *Ann Intern Med* 2015;163:548-53.

49. *Conflict of interest in medical research, education, and practice*. In: Lo B, Field MJ; Institute of Medicine (US) Committee on Conflict of Interest in Medical Research, Education, and Practice, editors. Washington (D.C.): National Academies Press (US); 2009. Available: <https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK22942/> (accessed 2023 Jan. 15).
50. Wenger LD, Doe-Simkins M, Wheeler E, et al. Best practices for community-based overdose education and naloxone distribution programs: results from using the Delphi approach. *Harm Reduct J* 2022;19:55.
51. Tsuyuki RT, Arora V, Barnes M, et al. Canadian national consensus guidelines for naloxone prescribing by pharmacists. *Can Pharm J (Ott)* 2020;153:347-51.
52. Kampman K, Jarvis M. American Society of Addiction Medicine (ASAM) national practice guideline for the use of medications in the treatment of addiction involving opioid use. *J Addict Med* 2015;9:358-67.
53. Adams A, Ferguson M, Greer AM, et al. Guideline development in harm reduction: Considerations around the meaningful involvement of people with lived and living experience. *Drug Alcohol Depend Rep* 2022;4:100086.

Competing interests: Thomas Brothers reports receiving a research fellowship from the Canadian Institutes of Health Research (CIHR), Dalhousie University Internal Medicine Research Foundation, in support of the present manuscript. Jane Buxton reports receiving a CIHR grant to the Canadian Research Initiative in Substance Misuse (CRISM) for the work overseen and managed by the Centre for Addictions and Mental Health, in support of the present manuscript. Dr. Buxton has also received fees from the Canadian Centre on Substance Use and Addiction to write a foreword for a report, from the British Columbia Centre for Disease Control, and Glasgow Caledonian University; and received honoraria from the Canadian Association of Nurses and the Canadian Association of Hepatitis Nurses for invited presentations, all outside the present work. Katherine Rittenbach was an employee of Alberta Health Services, during the conduct of the study. During the conduct of the study, Pamela Leece reports receiving grants from the following public institutions, administered at Public Health Ontario (Ontario Agency for Health Protection and Promotion): CIHR, Health Canada, Public Health Agency of Canada. Tara Elton-Marshall reports receiving a grant from CIHR, outside the submitted work. Charlene Burmeister is executive director of the Coalition of Substance Users of the North. No other competing interests were declared.

This article has been peer reviewed.

Affiliations: BC Centre for Disease Control (Ferguson, Adams, Burmeister, Choisl, Ng, Buxton), Vancouver, BC; Department of Psychiatry (Rittenbach), University of Calgary, Calgary, Alta.; Department of Psychiatry (Rittenbach), University of Alberta, Edmonton, Alta.; Public Health Ontario (PHO) (Leece); Dalla Lana School of Public Health (Leece, Elton-Marshall, Strike) and Department of Family and Community Medicine (Leece), University of Toronto; Institute for Mental Health Policy Research (Ali, Elton-Marshall), Centre for Addiction and Mental Health, Toronto, Ont.; School of Epidemiology and Public Health (Elton-Marshall), University of Ottawa, Ottawa, Ont.; Department of Medicine (Brothers), Dalhousie University, Halifax, NS; UCL Collaborative Centre for Inclusion Health (Brothers), University College London, London, UK; Center for Indigenous Health (Medley), Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health, Baltimore, Md.; Overdose Emergency Response and Addictions Program (Medley), Vancouver Coastal Health, Vancouver, BC; Health Sciences Library (Lorenzetti), University of Calgary; Department of Community Health Sciences (Lorenzetti), Cumming School of Medicine, University of Calgary; O'Brien Institute for Public Health (Lorenzetti), University of Calgary, Calgary, Alta.; BC Centre on Substance Use (Gallant); School of Population and Public Health (Buxton), University of British Columbia, Vancouver, BC

Contributors: Fariyah Ali, Jane Buxton, Tara Elton-Marshall, Max Ferguson, Kat Gallant, Pamela Leece, Diane Lorenzetti and Katherine Rittenbach contributed to the conception and design of the work. Max Ferguson, Alison Adams and Justin Ng contributed to the acquisition of data. Fariyah Ali, Thomas Brothers, Paul Choisl, Charlene Burmeister, Jane Buxton, Max Ferguson, Kat Gallant, Pamela Leece, Andrea Medley, Katherine Rittenbach and Carol Strike contributed to the analysis and interpretation of data. Max Ferguson and Alison Adams drafted the manuscript. All of the authors revised it critically for important intellectual content, gave final approval of the version to be published and agreed to be accountable for all aspects of the work. All authors were part of the Naloxone Guidance Development Group. Jane Buxton, Katherine Rittenbach and Pamela Leece shared the role of senior author.

Content licence: This is an Open Access article distributed in accordance with the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution (CC BY 4.0) licence, which permits use others to distribute, remix, adapt and build upon this work, for commercial use, provided the original work is properly cited. See: <https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/>

Funding: The guidance development project was funded by the Canadian Institutes of Health Research for the Canadian Research Initiative in Substance Misuse Implementation Science Program on Opioid Interventions and Services (OCC-154821). The views and interests of the funding body have not influenced final recommendations.

Acknowledgements: The authors gratefully acknowledge that this draft was written on the unceded, traditional, and contemporary territories of the Coast Salish Peoples, including the territories of x^wməθk^wəyəm (Musqueam), Skwxwú7mesh (Squamish) and səliłilwətaʔ (Tsleil-Waututh) Nations. This report was created in collaboration with partners across Canada. While some members of the Naloxone Guidance Development Group are Indigenous and reside on land that their Nations have cared for since time immemorial, many of us are profoundly privileged to be uninvited guests on lands across Canada. The authors thank the Naloxone Guidance Development Group for their contributions to this project amid escalating drug toxicity deaths and the COVID-19 pandemic. The group contributed substantial time to this project with the goal of improving harm reduction infrastructure within Canada, and the authors are privileged to work alongside them.

Correspondence to: Jane Buxton, jane.buxton@bccdc.ca